Deborah E. Bouchoux

LEGAL RESEARCH AND WRITING FOR PARALEGALS

NINTH EDITION

Deborah E. Bouchoux

Legal Research and Writing for Paralegals

emphasizes the skills and issues that paralegals encounter in practice. Thoroughly up-to-date, the Ninth Edition continues to combine clear text with visual aids, writing samples, tips, and pointers. Designed specifically for paralegal students, Deborah Bouchoux's classroom-tested approach teaches cutting-edge research skills, writing style, and proper citation form to equip students with an essential skill set and well-founded confidence.

The author's logical and comprehensive approach enhances students' understanding. Part I covers Primary Authorities, Part II discusses Secondary Authorities, and Part III covers the basics of Legal Writing. In addition, Bouchoux integrates writing strategies into each research chapter to demonstrate the link between the two processes. The text thoroughly explains proper citation form and updating/validating legal authorities. The Legal Writing section includes samples of legal writing, such as letters, a court brief, and a legal memorandum.

Classroom-tested and widely respected, Legal Research and Writing for Paralegals features:

- Clear pedagogy designed to enhance the accessibility of the material.
- Targeted and ample exercises help students learn how to use a wide range of research sources.
- Charts and practice tips, updated for this edition, help students apply what they have learned.
- Thorough coverage of electronic research with chapters on both Internet research and fee-based services.



10051064-0003

www.AspenPublishing.com

Updates and highlights from the revised Ninth Edition:

- New "Sidebar" feature in all research chapters provides quick tips showing how the material in that chapter applies to computer-assisted legal research systems, such as Lexis, Westlaw, and Bloomberg Law.
- Discussion of GovInfo, which provides free public access to official and authenticated publications from all three branches of the federal government.
- · Coverage of new tools used for cite-checking, including EVA and Bestlaw.
- Discussion of Westlaw Edge, Westlaw's new research platform.
- Extensive **new coverage of the increasing** use of artificial intelligence in legal research and writing.
- Discussion of new sources that provide free **public access to the law.** including Harvard's Caselaw Access Project and CourtListener.
- New sections on preparing email letters and email memoranda, including assignments.
- All new Research Questions and Internet Legal Research Assignments have been included for each chapter.

LEGAL

FOR PARALEGALS

LEGAL RESEARCH AND WRITING FOR PARALEGALS







Legal Research and Writing for Paralegals

PARALEGAL SERIES

Legal Research and Writing for Paralegals

Ninth Edition

Deborah E. Bouchoux, Esq. Georgetown University
Washington, D.C.



Copyright © 2020 Deborah E. Bouchoux. All Rights Reserved.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or utilized by any information storage or retrieval system, without written permission from the publisher. For information about permissions or to request permissions online, visit us at www.AspenPublishing.com.

Cover image: Maskot, Creative #: 664647831

To contact Customer Service, e-mail customer.service@aspenpublishing.com, call 1-800-950-5259, or mail correspondence to:

Aspen Publishing Attn: Order Department PO Box 990 Frederick, MD 21705

Printed in the United States of America.

1234567890

ISBN 978-1-5438-0163-7

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Names: Bouchoux, Deborah E., 1950- author.

Title: Legal research and writing for paralegals / Deborah E. Bouchoux, Esq., Georgetown University, Washington, D.C.

Description: Ninth edition. | Frederick, MD: Aspen Publishing, [2020] |

Series: Paralegal series | Includes index.

Identifiers: LCCN 2019021382 | ISBN 9781543801637

Subjects: LCSH: Legal research—United States. | Legal composition. | Legal assistants—United States—Handbooks, manuals, etc.

Classification: LCC KF240.B68 2020 | DDC 340.072/073—dc23

LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2019021382

About Aspen Publishing

Aspen Publishing is a leading provider of educational content and digital learning solutions to law schools in the U.S. and around the world. Aspen provides best-in-class solutions for legal education through authoritative textbooks, written by renowned authors, and breakthrough products such as Connected eBooks, Connected Quizzing, and PracticePerfect.

The Aspen Casebook Series (famously known among law faculty and students as the "red and black" casebooks) encompasses hundreds of highly regarded textbooks in more than eighty disciplines, from large enrollment courses, such as Torts and Contracts to emerging electives such as Sustainability and the Law of Policing. Study aids such as the *Examples & Explanations* and the *Emanuel Law Outlines* series, both highly popular collections, help law students master complex subject matter.

Major products, programs, and initiatives include:

- Connected eBooks are enhanced digital textbooks and study aids that
 come with a suite of online content and learning tools designed to
 maximize student success. Designed in collaboration with hundreds
 of faculty and students, the Connected eBook is a significant leap
 forward in the legal education learning tools available to students.
- Connected Quizzing is an easy-to-use formative assessment tool that
 tests law students' understanding and provides timely feedback to
 improve learning outcomes. Delivered through CasebookConnect.
 com, the learning platform already used by students to access their
 Aspen casebooks, Connected Quizzing is simple to implement and
 integrates seamlessly with law school course curricula.
- PracticePerfect is a visually engaging, interactive study aid to explain commonly encountered legal doctrines through easy-to-understand animated videos, illustrative examples, and numerous practice questions. Developed by a team of experts, PracticePerfect is the ideal study companion for today's law students.
- The Aspen Learning Library enables law schools to provide their students with access to the most popular study aids on the market across all of their courses. Available through an annual subscription, the online library consists of study aids in e-book, audio, and video formats with full text search, note-taking, and highlighting capabilities.
- Aspen's Digital Bookshelf is an institutional-level online education bookshelf, consolidating everything students and professors need to ensure success. This program ensures that every student has access to affordable course materials from day one.
- Leading Edge is a community centered on thinking differently about legal education and putting those thoughts into actionable strategies. At the core of the program is the Leading Edge Conference, an annual gathering of legal education thought leaders looking to pool ideas and identify promising directions of exploration.

For my husband, Don, and my children, Meaghan, Elizabeth, Patrick, and Robert, who have provided immeasurable support and inspiration in helping me achieve my goal of writing a legal research and writing textbook for paralegal students.

Summary of Contents

Acknowledgn	nents	xxxv
	Section I Legal Research: Primary Authorities	1
Chapter 1 Chapter 2 Chapter 3 Chapter 4	Finding the Law The Federal and State Court Systems Statutory Law Case Law and Judicial Opinions Leasting Cases Through Diggsts, Appeteted Law	3 31 61 107
Chapter 5	Locating Cases Through Digests, Annotated Law Reports, and <i>Words and Phrases</i>	161
	Section II Legal Research: Secondary Authorities and Other Research Aids	195
Chapter 6	Encyclopedias, Periodicals, Treatises,	
	and Restatements	197
Chapter 7	Miscellaneous Secondary Authorities	243
Chapter 8	Legal Citation Form	279
Chapter 9	Updating and Validating Your Research	359
Chapter 10	Special Research Issues The Digital Library Lovie Advance Westley and	381
Chapter 11	The Digital Library: Lexis Advance, Westlaw, and Other Nonprint Research Sources	435
Chapter 12	E-Research: Legal Research Using the Internet	483
Chapter 13	Overview of the Research Process	515

Contents

Preface

xi

xxxi

	Section III Legal Writing	541
Chapter 14	Back to Basics	543
Chapter 15	Strategies for Effective Writing	573
Chapter 16	Legal Correspondence	613
Chapter 17	Legal Memoranda	637
Chapter 18	Legal Briefs	657
Chapter 19	Postwriting Steps	685
	Appendices	
Appendix A	Using Shepard's in Print Form	703
Appendix B	Sample Legal Memorandum	711
Appendix C	Sample Brief for Court	717
Appendix D	Sample Appellate Brief	725
Appendix E	Sample Table of Authorities	739
Glossary		743 750
Index		759

Contents

Preface Acknowledgments		
	Section I Legal Research: Primary Authorities	1
	Chapter 1 Finding the Law	3
A.	The Paralegal's Role in Legal Research and Writing	3
	1. Legal Research and Writing as Core Competencies	3
В.	2. Ethical Duty to Research Accurately Law Libraries	4 5
D.	1. Types of Law Libraries	5 5
	2. Arrangement of Law Libraries	7
	3. Law Library Staff	8
	4. Law Library Courtesy	9
	5. Other Library Services	9
C.	Sources of Law in the United States	10
	1. Cases and Our Common Law Tradition	10
	2. Constitutions	11
	3. Statutes	11
	4. Administrative Regulations	12
	5. The Executive Branch	12
D.	Legal Systems of Other Countries	13
	Legal System of the United States	14
F.	Law Book Publishing	16
G.	Nonprint Research Media	19

xii	Contents
xii	Contents

Н. І. Ј. К.	Change in Our Legal System Identifying the Holding in a Case How the Legal Research Process Works: A Research Scenario Case Citation Form Internet Resources Writing Strategies Assignment for Chapter 1 Internet Assignment for Chapter 1	20 23 24 26 27 28 29 29
	Chapter 2 The Federal and State Court Systems	31
A.	Federalism	32
В.	Establishment of Federal Court Structure	33
C.	Jurisdiction	33
	1. Federal Question Jurisdiction	34
	2. Diversity Jurisdiction	34
	3. Concurrent Jurisdiction	36
D	4. Exclusive Jurisdiction	36
D. E.	Ground Rules for Cases The Federal Court Structure	37
Ŀ.		38
	 District Courts United States Courts of Appeals 	38 39
		42
	1	51
F.	4. Specialized Courts State Court Organization	52
r. G.	Citation Form	55
G.	1. Federal Cases	55 55
	2. State Cases	55
	Internet Resources	57
	Writing Strategies	58
	Assignment for Chapter 2	59
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 2	59
	Chapter 3 Statutory Law	61
A.	Federal Legislation	61
	1. Enactment of Federal Statutes	61
	2. Classification of Federal Statutes	66
	3. Publication of Federal Statutes	67
	a. United States Statutes at Large	67
	b. Research Defects in <i>United States Statutes at Large</i>	68
	c. United States Code	69
	d. Annotated Versions of the <i>United States Code</i>	71

Cont	tents	xiii
	e. Use of U.S.C., U.S.C.A., and U.S.C.S.	83
	f. Research Techniques	85
	g. Final Research Steps	90
	h. United States Constitution	90
B.	State Legislation	91
٠.	1. Enactment of State Statutes	91
	2. Publication and Codification of State Statutes	92
	3. Research Techniques	94
	a. Descriptive Word Approach	94
	b. Title/Topic Approach	94
	c. Popular Name Approach	94
	d. Locating State Statutes	94
	4. Uniform and Model Laws and Court Rules	95
C.	Statutory Research Overview	96
D.	Rules of Procedure and Court Rules	96
	1. Introduction	96
	2. Federal Rules of Procedure	97
	3. Federal Rules of Court	98
177	4. State Rules of Procedure and Court Rules	99
E.	Citation Form 1. Federal Statutes	100 100
	2. State Statutes	100
	3. Court Rules	100
	Internet Resources	101
	Writing Strategies	102
	Assignment for Chapter 3	103
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 3	104
	Chapter 4 Case Law and	
	Judicial Opinions	107
		10.
A.	Selective Publication	108
	1. Standards for Publishing Cases	108
	2. The Controversy Surrounding Unpublished Opinions	109
B.	Elements of a Case	111
	1. Case Name	111
	2. Docket Number and Deciding Court	117
	3. Date of Decision	117
	4. Case Synopsis or Summary or Background	117
	5. Headnotes	117
	6. Names of Counsel	119
	7. Opinion	119
α	8. Decision Publication of Cases	122
C.	Publication of Cases 1. Official and Unofficial Publication	123 123
	2. Series of Cases	123 124
	3. Advance Sheets	124 125

•	
XIV	Contents

D.	Publication of State Cases	126
	1. West's National Reporter System	126
	2. Citation Form	130
	3. Discontinuation of Some Official Reports	130
E.	Publication of Federal Cases	131
	1. United States Supreme Court Cases	131
	a. Publication	131
	b. Rapid Access to United States Supreme Court Cases	133
	2. United States Courts of Appeals Cases	133
	3. United States District Court Cases	134
	4. Cases Interpreting Federal Rules	135
F.	Star Paging	137
G.	Specialized National Reporter System Sets	139
Η.	Features of West's National Reporter System	140
	1. Tables of Cases Reported	140
	2. Tables of Statutes and Rules	140
	3. Table of Words and Phrases	141
	4. List of Judges	141
	5. Key Number System	141
I.	Finding Parallel Cites	141
J.	Summary of West's National Reporter System	143
K.	Briefing Cases	144
_	Case Brief Assignment	153
L.	Citation Form	154
	1. Federal Cases	154
	2. State Cases	154
	Internet Resources	155
	Writing Strategies	156
	Assignment for Chapter 4	157
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 4	158
Cł	napter 5 Locating Cases Through Digests, Annotated Law Reports, and Words and Phrases	161
A.	Using Digests to Locate Cases	162
,	1. Introduction	162
	2. The American Digest System	162
	3. Organization of the American Digest System	162
	4. Four Strategies to Find a Topic and Key Number	166
	a. Descriptive Word Approach	166
	b. Topic Approach	167
	c. Table of Cases Approach	168
	d. "Case on Point" Approach	170
	5. Using Your Topic and Key Number to Find Cases	170
	6. Other West Digests	172
	a. United States Supreme Court Digest	172

		b. Federal Practice Digests	173
		c. Regional Digests	173
		d. State Digests	173
		e. Specialized Digests	173
	7.	Common Features of West's Digests	174
		a. Uniform Classification	174
		b. Descriptive Word Indexes	174
		c. Table of Cases	174
		d. Table of Words and Phrases	174
		e. Supplementation	174
		f. Cross-Referencing	175
	8.	Other Digests	175
	9.	Are the Digests Relevant Today?	175
B.	Am	perican Law Reports	177
	1.	Introduction	177
	2.	A.L.R. Organization	178
	3.	Features of A.L.R.	179
	4.	Finding A.L.R. Annotations	180
		a. Index or Descriptive Word Approach	180
		b. Digest Approach	184
		c. Miscellaneous Approaches	184
	5.	Updating A.L.R. Annotations	184
		a. Updating Older A.L.R. Annotations	184
		b. Updating Newer A.L.R. Annotations	185
C.	Wo	rds and Phrases	187
D.	Cit	ation Form	189
	Int	ernet Resources	189
	Wr	iting Strategies	190
	Ass	signment for Chapter 5	191
	Int	ernet Assignment for Chapter 5	193

Section II Legal Research: Secondary Authorities and Other Research Aids 195

197

Chapter 6 Encyclopedias, Periodicals, Treatises, and Restatements

A.	Encyclopedias	198
	1. Introduction	198
	2. General or National Encyclopedias	199

xvi		Contents

	a. C.J.S.	199
	b. Am. Jur. 2d	201
	c. Features Common to C.J.S. and Am. Jur. 2d	201
	d. Research Strategies for Using National Encyclopedias	204
	e. The Am. Jur. Total Client-Service Library	205
	3. Local or State Encyclopedias	208
	a. Introduction	208
	b. Features Common to State Encyclopedias	$\frac{200}{210}$
	c. Research Strategies for Using State Encyclopedias	211
	4. Special Subject Encyclopedias	212
	5. Summary of Encyclopedias	212
B.	Legal Periodicals	213
2.	1. Introduction	213
	2. Law School Publications	214
	3. Bar Association and Paralegal Association Publications	217
	4. Specialized Publications	218
	5. Legal Newspapers and Newsletters	219
	6. How to Locate Periodical Articles	219
	a. Print Indexes	220
	b. Electronic Indexes	$\frac{-2}{222}$
	c. Special Subject Indexes	223
	d. Other Finding Techniques	224
	7. Summary of Legal Periodicals	224
	Texts and Treatises	225
	1. Introduction	225
	2. Common Features of Treatises	$\frac{227}{227}$
	3. Using and Finding Treatises	228
	4. Research Strategies for Using Treatises	230
D.	Restatements	231
	1. Introduction	231
	2. Arrangement of Restatements	233
	3. Research Strategies	233
	4. Effect of Restatements	235
E.	Citation Form	236
	Internet Resources	237
	Writing Strategies	239
	Assignment for Chapter 6	240
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 6	241
	Chapter 7 Miscellaneous Secondary Authorities	243
Δ.	Attam and Can and Oniniana	0.4.4
A.	Attorneys General Opinions 1. Introduction	$\frac{244}{244}$
B.	2. Research Strategies Legal Dictionaries and Thesauri	$\frac{245}{245}$
ъ.	Legal Dictionalies and Thesaull	440

Contents		
C.	Directories	248
	1. Introduction	248
	2. Martindale-Hubbell Law Directory	248
	3. Local Directories	249
	4. Specialized Directories	249
	5. Internet Directories	249
D.	Form Books	250
	1. Introduction	250
	2. Well-Known Form Books	250
	3. Locating Form Books	255
	4. Research Strategies	255
	5. Summary	255
E.	Uniform Laws	256
	1. Introduction	256
	2. Research Strategies	258
	3. Use of Uniform Laws	261
F.	Looseleaf Services	261
1.	1. Introduction	261
	2. Arrangement of Looseleaf Services	263
	3. Research Strategies	263
G.	8	264
a.	1. Introduction	264
	2. Research Strategies	265
H.	Summary	267
I.	Citation Form	273
1.	Internet Resources	273
	Writing Strategies	275
	Assignment for Chapter 7	276
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 7	277
	Chapter 8 Legal Citation Form	279
٨	Introduction to Citation Form	280
А. В.	Citation Manuals	281
Ъ.	1. Introduction	281
	2. Overview of <i>The Bluebook</i>	281
	3. Other Citation Manuals	283
\mathbf{C}		
C.	The Bluebook	284
	1. Organization of <i>The Bluebook</i>	284
	2. Typeface Conventions	286
D	3. Revisions to the Twentieth Edition of <i>The Bluebook</i>	288
D.	Bluebook Citation Rules and Examples for	000
	Primary Authorities	289
	1. Cases	289
	a. Introduction	289
	b. Case Names	289

• • •	and the second s
XV111	Contents

		c. Parallel Citations	295
		d. Recent Cases	298
		e. Abbreviations in Case Citations	300
		f. Spacing	300
		g. Federal Cases	302
		h. Subsequent History	306
		i. Prior History	307
		j. Parenthetical Information	307
		k. Different Case Name on Appeal	308
		l. Order of Preference for Citations	308
	2.	Statutes	309
		a. State Statutes	309
		b. Federal Statutes	310
		c. Miscellaneous Rules Regarding Citation of Statutes	311
	3.	Rules	313
	4.	Constitutions	313
		a. State Constitutions	313
		b. United States Constitution	313
E.	Bli	uebook Citation Rules and Examples for	
		condary Authorities	314
	1.	Annotations	314
	2.	Encyclopedias	314
	3.	Periodical Materials	314
	4.	Books, Texts, and Treatises	315
	5.	Restatements	316
	6.	Uniform Laws	316
	7.	Dictionaries	316
	8.	Attorneys General Opinions	316
	9.	Looseleaf Services	317
F.	AL	WD Citation Manual	317
	1.	Introduction	317
	2.	Differences Between The Bluebook and ALWD	317
G.	Spe	ecial Citation Issues	319
	1.	Introduction	319
	2.	Punctuation	320
		a. Citation "Sentences"	320
		b. Citation "Clauses"	320
	3.	String Citing	321
		a. Introduction	321
		b. Order of Citations in String Cites	322
	4.	Quotations	323
		a. Introduction	323
		b. Indicating Quotations in Text	325
		c. Alterations of Quotes	326
		d. Adding Emphasis	327
		e. Omitting Citations	327
		f. Use of Ellipses	328
		g. Omissions from the Middle of a Quote	328
		h. Omissions from the End of a Quote	328

Coı	Contents		
		i. Using Quoted Language as a Phrase	328
		j. Paragraph Structure	329
	5.	Citation Signals	330
	6.	Short Form Citations	332
		a. Cases	332
		b. Statutes	333
		c. Constitutions	334
		d. Books and Periodical Materials	334
	7.	Use of Id., Supra, Infra, and Hereinafter	334
		a. <i>Id</i> .	334
		b. Supra	336
		c. Infra	338
		d. Use of "Hereinafter"	338
	8.	Capitalization in Court Documents and	
		Legal Memoranda	339
	9.	Electronic Sources, Databases, and the Internet	339
		a. Introduction	339
		b. Citing to Lexis Advance and Westlaw	340
		c. Citing to the Internet	341
		Citing to Court and Litigation Documents	343
		Public Domain Citations	344
Η.	_	s for Effective Cite Checking	346
I.	•	ck Reference for Citations	348
	1.	Cases	348
	2.	Statutes	349
	3.	Constitutions	349
	4. 5.	Encyclopedias Law Review Articles	349
	о. 6.	Texts and Treatises	350 350
	0. 7.	Restatements	350
	7. 8.	Dictionaries	350
	9.	Cases Located on Westlaw and Lexis Advance	350
		Summary of Special Citation Issues	350
		Internet Citation Form	351
		ernet Resources	351
		iting Strategies	354
		ignments for Chapter 8	355
		ernet Assignment for Chapter 8	358
		Chapter 9 Updating and	250
		Validating Your Research	359
A.	Usi	ng <i>Shepard's</i> in Print Form	359
В.		ctronic Updating of Legal Authorities	360
	1.	Introduction to Electronic Updating	360
	2.	Shepardizing Online	360
		a. How to Shepardize Cases Using Lexis Advance	360

XX	Contents

		b. Features of Shepard's	362
		c. Shepardizing Statutes and Regulations	364
		d. Shepardizing Other Authorities	364
		e. Automatic Citation Validation for Lexis Advance	364
	3.	KeyCite	365
		a. How to KeyCite Cases Using Westlaw	365
		b. Features of KeyCite	366
		c. KeyCiting Statutes and Regulations	368
		d. KeyCiting Other Authorities	369
		e. Automatic Citation Validation for Westlaw	370
	4.	Comparing Shepardizing Online with KeyCiting	371
	5.	Other Electronic Citator Services	372
	6.	Summary	373
		ernet Resources	374
		iting Strategies	375
		signments for Chapter 9	376
	1110	ernet Assignment for Chapter 9	380
		Chapter 10 Special	
		Research Issues	381
A.		rislative History	382
	1.	Introduction to Federal Legislative History Research	382
	2. 3.	Documents Composing Federal Legislative History The Process of Compiling a Legislative History: Three	383
		Approaches	383
		a. Using Conventional Print Sources to Compile	383
		a Legislative Historyb. Using Electronic Sources and the Internet to	909
		Compile a Legislative History	385
		c. Using Compiled Legislative Histories	390
	4.	Alternative Methods of Obtaining Legislative History for	000
	1.	Federal Statutes	390
	5.	State Legislative History	391
		a. The Process of Compiling a State Legislative History	391
		b. Alternative Methods of Obtaining Legislative	
		History for State Statutes	392
	6.	Tracking Pending Legislation	394
	7.	Summary of Legislative History Research	395
B.	Exe	ecutive Materials	397
	1.	Introduction	397
	2.	Proclamations	397
	3.	Executive Orders	397
	4.	Compilation of Presidential Documents	399
C.	Adı	ministrative Law	399
	1.	Introduction to Federal Administrative Law	399
	2.	Publication of Federal Administrative Law	402

Coı	ntent	ts .	xxi
	3.	Research Techniques for Administrative Law	404
		a. C.F.R.	404
		b. The Federal Register	407
	4.	Updating C.F.R. Regulations	407
		a. Step One: Review the List of C.F.R. Sections Affected	407
		b. Step Two: Review C.F.R. Parts Affected	409
	5.	Electronic and Online Methods of Administrative Law	
		Research	409
	6.	Decisions	411
	7.	Review of Agency Decisions	412
	8.	Locating Federal Cases Reviewing Agency Decisions	413
	9.		414
_		State Administrative Law	414
D.		ernational Law	415
	1.	Introduction	415
	2.	Sources of International Law	416
	3.	Overview of International Law Research Procedure	416
	4.	Basic Texts and Sources	417
	5. 6.	Treaties Sources for Treaties	418 419
	о.	D D 110 11	419
		a. Pre-Ratification b. Post-Ratification	419
	7.	Determining the Current Status of Treaties	420
	8.	Interpreting Treaties	420 421
	9.	International Tribunals	422
		International Organizations	423
E.		inicipal Research	424
	1.	Introduction	424
	2.	Terminology	425
	3.	Municipal Research Materials	425
	4.	Municipal Research Procedure	426
	5.	Interpretations of Municipal Ordinances	426
F.	Cit	ation Form	427
	Int	ernet Resources	428
	Wr	iting Strategies	429
	Ass	signment for Chapter 10	430
	Int	ernet Assignment for Chapter 10	432
	Ch	apter 11 The Digital Library: Lexis Advance, Westlaw,	
		and Other Nonprint	
		Research Sources	435
A.	Int	roduction to Computer-Assisted Legal Research	436
•	1.	Lexis Advance and Westlaw	436
	2.	Getting Started Using Lexis Advance or Westlaw	437

xxii	Contents
	Contents

	3. Boolean Searching	438
	4. Plain English Searching	439
В.	Lexis Advance	440
	1. Getting Started from Your Home Screen	440
	2. Constructing a Search and Display of Search Result	
	3. Specialized Searches	444
	a. Searching for Statutes and Constitutions	444
	b. Searching for Cases	444
	c. Searching for Administrative and	4.45
	Legislative Materials	445
	d. Searching for Law Reviews and Journals	446
	e. Searching for Secondary Authorities	446
	4. Shepardizing	446
	5. Other Lexis Advance Features	447
<u> </u>	6. Quick Review of Lexis Advance	450
C.	Westlaw	450
	1. Getting Started from Your Home Screen	450
	2. Constructing a Search and Display of Search Result	
	3. Specialized Searches	454
	a. Searching for Statutes and Constitutions	454
	b. Searching for Cases	454
	c. Searching for Administrative and	150
	Legislative Materials	456
	d. Searching for Law Reviews and Journals	456
	e. Searching for Secondary Authorities	456
	4. KeyCiting5. Other Westlaw Features	457
		457
	6. Westlaw Edge	459
D.	7. Quick Review of Westlaw	460
D .	Final Pointers on Computer-Assisted Legal Research 1. When to Use Lexis Advance or Westlaw	461 461
		461
	2. Limitations of Computer-Assisted Legal Research3. Is Using One Research Platform Sufficient?	462 462
	4. The Future of Print Publishing	462
E.	Other Competitors in Commercial Electronic Research	464
Е. F.	The Use of Artificial Intelligence in Legal Research	464
G.	Nonprint Research Tools	467
u.	1. Microforms	468
	a. Types of Microforms	468
	b. Summary of Microforms	468
	2. Sound Recordings and Videos	468
	3. CD-ROMs, DVDs, and eBooks	469
Η.	Citation Form	470
11.	Internet Resources	473
	Writing Strategies	474
	Assignments for Chapter 11	475
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 11	481

Contents xxiii

	Chapter 12 E-Research: Legal Research Using the Internet	483
A.	Introduction	484
В. С.	Glossary of Terms Conducting Legal Research Online	486 489
C.	1. Getting Started	489
	2. Using a Good Start Page	490
	3. Assessing the Credibility of Websites	492
D.	Strategies and Tips for Internet Legal Research	493
Ε.	Ethical Concerns Regarding Use of the Internet	495
F.	Practical Concerns Regarding Use of the Internet	497
G. H.	Providing Free Public Access to American Case Law The Best Internet Legal Research Sites	498 499
11.	1. Best Legal Start Sites	500
	2. Best Sites for Locating Cases	501
	3. Best Sites for Locating Statutes	501
	4. Best Sites for Government Materials	501
	5. Best Sites for Locating Forms	502
	6. Paralegal Sites	502
	7. Best Specialty Sites8. Best Nonlegal Sites	503 505
	9. Where to Start When All Else Fails	506
	10. Tech Trends: Blogs, Apps, and More	506
I.	Cautionary Notes on Internet Legal Research	508
J.	Citation Form	509
	Net Tips	510
	Writing Strategies	512
	Assignment for Chapter 12	513
	Chapter 13 Overview of the	
	Research Process	515
A.	How to Begin	515
	1. Introduction	515
	2. Thinking Things Through	516
	3. Tackling the Project	518
	a. Familiarize Yourselfb. Consult Primary Sources	519 519
	c. Consult Secondary Sources	519 522
	d. Use Miscellaneous Research Guides	522 524
	e. Implement Strategies for Effective Research	524

xxi	V			Contents
B.			ng with the Authorities	526 526
	1. 2.		ote-Taking Techniques Ontents of Notes	$\begin{array}{c} 526 \\ 528 \end{array}$
	∠. 3.		aying Focused	520 529
C.			to Stop	530
0.	1.		actical Considerations	530
	2.		mplex Projects	531
			ick Questions	532
	4.		tablished Issues	533
	5.	Ne	ewly Emerging Issues	533
	6.	Iss	sues of First Impression	533
	7.	Ho	ow Many Authorities Are Enough?	534
			et Resources	536
			g Strategies	538
		_	ment for Chapter 13	539
	Int	erne	et Assignment for Chapter 13	540
			Section II	[
			Legal Writing	
			Chapter 14 Back to Basics	5 43
A.	The	e Me	echanics of Writing	543
B.			nar, Spelling, and Punctuation	545
	1.		rammar Do's and Don'ts	545
		a.	Subject-Verb Agreement	545
		b.	Sentence Fragments	548
		c.		549
			Modifiers	549
		e.	•	550
			Dangling Participles	550
	0		Pronouns	551
	2.	-	elling	556
	3.	a.	Inctuation Introduction	558 558
		a. b.	Commas	559
		c.	Apostrophes	561
		d.	Colons	563
		e.	Semicolons	564
		f.	Quotation Marks	565
		g.	Parentheses	565
		h.	Dashes	566
		i.	Exclamation Marks	566
		j.	Hyphens	566
		k.		567

Coı	ntents	XXV
	Internet Resources	568
	Assignment for Chapter 14	569
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 14	572
	Chapter 15 Strategies for Effective Writing	573
A.	Introduction	573
В.	The Plain English Movement	574
C.	Prewriting	574
	1. Purpose	575
	2. Audience	575
D.	Precision	577
	1. Word Choice	578
	2. Vague Words	582
	3. Word Connotation	583
Ε.	Clarity	583
	1. Elegant Variation	583
	2. Negatives	584
	3. Word Order	584
F.	Readability	585
	1. Prefer the Active Voice	585
	2. Use Lists	586
	3. Avoid Nominalizations	588
	4. Avoid Legal Jargon	588
	5. Keep Subjects and Verbs in Proximity	590
	6. Use Forceful Words	591
	7. Repeat Strong Words and Phrases	591
	8. Vary the Length of Sentences	592
G.	Brevity	593
	1. Omit Needless Words	593
	2. Avoid "Throat-Clearing" Introductions	594
	3. Avoid Redundancy	595
	4. Avoid Repetition	596
Η.	Order	596
	1. Outlines	596
	2. Internal Organization	598
	a. Use Headings	598
	b. Use Effective Paragraphs	598
	c. Use Effective Transitions	599
	d. Use Position and Voice for Emphasis	599
I.	Drafting Techniques	602
	1. Getting Started	602
	2. Finishing on Time	602
	3. Methods of Writing	603
	a. Writing by Hand	603

XXV	vi	Contents
J.	b. Dictating c. Using a Word Processor Electronic Communications 1. Phones and Voice Mail 2. Communication by Facsimile 3. Email 4. Text Messaging Internet Resources Assignment for Chapter 15 Internet Assignment for Chapter 15	603 603 604 604 605 605 607 608 609 611
	Chapter 16 Legal Correspondence	613
А.	Letterwriting 1. Introduction a. Who Will Be Reading This Letter? b. What Will This Letter Say? 2. The Elements of Letters a. Letterhead b. Date c. Special Mailing Notations d. Inside Address e. Reference or Subject Notation f. Salutation g. Body h. Closing and Signature i. Reference Initials, Enclosures, and Copies j. Format Considerations 3. Types of Letters a. General Correspondence b. Demand Letters c. Opinion Letters 4. Email Letters a. Introduction b. Components and Style of Email Letters c. Cautionary Notes Conclusion Internet Resources Assignments for Chapter 16 Internet Assignment for Chapter 16	613 614 614 614 615 615 615 616 616 616 617 618 619 620 620 620 621 628 632 632 632 633 633 633 633

Contents	xxvi

	Chapter 17 Legal Memoranda	637
A.	Introduction	638
	1. Be Objective	638
	2. Be Specific	639
	3. Be Complete	639
В.		639
	1. Heading	639
	2. Issue(s) or Question(s) Presented	641
	3. Brief Answer(s)	642
	4. Statement of Facts	643 644
	5. Applicable Statutes6. Analysis or Discussion	644
	7. Conclusion	649
C.	A Blueprint for Preparing a Memorandum	649
D.		652
D .	1. Introduction	652
	2. Components and Style of Informal Memoranda	652
	3. Cautionary Notes	653
	Internet Resources	654
	Assignments for Chapter 17	655
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 17	656
	Chapter 18 Legal Briefs	657
A.	Introduction	657
В.	Five Tips for Effective Briefs	658
	1. Be Persuasive	658
	2. Be Concise	660
	3. Use a Thesis Statement	660
	4. Be Honest	661
	5. Know the Rules	661
C.	Trial Court Briefs	662
	1. Introduction	662
	2. Elements of a Trial Brief	662
	a. Caption	662
	b. Introductory Statement	663
	c. Statement of Facts	663
	d. Argument	664
	e. Conclusion	666
	f. Signature and Date	667
	g. Certificates of Service and Compliance	667
	h. Exhibits i. Order	667
D.	i. Order Appellate Briefs	667 668
D .	Appenaie Difeis	000

XXV	v iii	Contents
	1. Introduction	668
	2. Steps in the Appeal Process	668
	3. Standards of Appellate Review	670
	4. Amicus Curiae Briefs	670
	5. Elements of an Appellate Brief	671
	a. Cover Sheet	671
	b. Identification of Parties	671
	c. Table of Contents	672
	d. Table of Authorities	673
	e. Jurisdictional Statement	674
	f. Constitutional and Statutory Provisions	674
	g. Questions Presented	674
	h. Statement of the Case	675
	i. Summary of the Argument	675
	j. Argument	676
	k. Conclusion	677
	l. Signature and Date	677
	m. Certificates of Service and Compliance	678
	n. Appendix	678
Ε.	Ten Pointers for Effective Brief Writing	678
	Internet Resources	680
	Court Brief Exercise for Chapter 18	681
	Assignment for Chapter 18	681
	Internet Assignment for Chapter 18	682
	Chapter 19 Postwriting Steps	685
A.	Reviewing and Revising: Stage One	686
В.	Reviewing and Revising: Stage Two	687
	 Sentence Length Needless Words and Phrases 	687
		688 688
	3. Legalese4. Passive Voice	
C.	Proofreading	688 688
D.	Proofreading Projects by Others	691
D. Е.	Proofreaders' Marks	691
F.	Polishing Your Writing	693
1.	1. Paper	693
	2. Typeface	693
	3. Type Size	694
	4. Length of Document	694
	5. Headings	696
	6. Quotations and Lists	697
G.	The Final Review	697
ы. Н.	Conclusion	698
-	Internet Resources	699

Contents		
Assignm Internet	700 700	
Appendi	ces	
Appendix A Appendix B	Using <i>Shepard's</i> in Print Form Sample Legal Memorandum	703 711
Appendix C	Sample Brief for Court	717
Appendix D Appendix E	Sample Appellate Brief Sample Table of Authorities	725 739
Glossary Index		743 759

Preface

You will soon discover that legal research is truly a "hands-on" subject. Although there are numerous books to be found that discuss methods and techniques, there is no substitute for actually performing the task of legal research. A simple analogy can be drawn to driving a car: You may find several manuals that discuss driving and provide tips on better driving, but simply reading about operating a car is not a substitute for actually driving a car yourself. Similarly, you will learn the most about legal research, about which shortcuts are invaluable, and about which techniques are non-productive, only by doing legal research. To that end, library assignments are placed at the conclusion of each chapter so you can see and use the books discussed in each chapter. You should never have to use a book or set of books that have not been discussed in the chapter you have finished reading or any preceding chapter. Take the time to explore the books by reviewing the foreword, table of contents, and index found in each volume. Familiarize yourself with all of the features of the books or electronic resources you use, and you will simplify your legal research.

Performing legal research can be both frustrating and gratifying. It can be frustrating because there is often no one perfect answer and because there are no established guidelines on how much research to do and when to stop. On the other hand, legal research is gratifying because you will be engaged in a task that requires you to *do* something and one in which you will be rewarded by finding the right case, statute, or other authority.

You should view legal research as an exciting treasure hunt—a search for the best authorities to answer a question or legal issue. In this sense, the task of using and exploring the law library or the Internet for answers to legal issues or questions should be a welcome relief from the assignments of other classes, which may be passive in nature and involve copious amounts of reading.

I would encourage you to research with other students if you are comfortable doing so. Often you will learn a great deal by comparing notes with others who may be able to share successful strategies for effectively using various books or electronic resources or finding the answers to research problems. Naturally, sharing ideas and tips for research techniques should not be viewed as an excuse not to do the work yourself or a license to use answers discussed by others. In other words, you should research with other students (if you find it useful to do so), but you should never write together. Not only is this practice dishonest, but it will prevent

xxxii Preface

you from effectively learning the skill of legal research. Ultimately, an employer is not interested in how many "points" you obtained on a class exercise or what grade you obtained, but in whether you can be depended upon to research an issue competently. As adult learners and professionals, you should concentrate on learning the skill of legal research rather than focusing on the number of right answers you can obtain.

Although this text shows case names and book titles in italics, underlining or underscoring is also acceptable according to *The Bluebook: A Uniform System of Citation* (Columbia Law Review Ass'n et al. eds., 20th ed. 2015), which is the standard reference tool for citation form. There is variation among practitioners, so check with your firm or office to determine if there is a preference. Unless otherwise noted, all citations given in *Bluebook* form are displayed in the format used by practitioners, not in the Large and Small Cap format used in academic writing. Most citation examples are fictitious.

In 2000, the Association of Legal Writing Directors introduced a new citation manual, now in its sixth edition: ALWD & Coleen M. Barger, ALWD Guide to Legal Citation (6th ed. 2017). This manual, referred to as ALWD (pronounced "all wood"), provided a user-friendly alternative to The Bluebook. After the first edition of ALWD was published in 2000, each edition steadily crept closer to Bluebook citation format, and with the publication of the fifth edition in 2014, it was (and remains) identical to The Bluebook in all critical respects. Thus, the focus of this text is on The Bluebook because it is the citation manual used in nearly all law firms and the one you will be expected to have "on the job."

When you begin reading this book, most of you will be unfamiliar with cases, statutes, constitutions, or the numerous other legal authorities. As you progress in class and through the chapters and assignments in this text, you will readily be able to measure your progress. When you complete this text and your legal research class, you will have gained thorough mastery of legal research and writing techniques as well as familiarity with the numerous sets of law books and electronic resources that you will be required to use in your profession.

This ninth edition of the text provides several new features, including the following:

- An entirely new feature included in all research chapters, called "Sidebar: Computer-Assisted Research," which is a quick tip showing how the material in that chapter relates to Lexis, Westlaw, and Bloomberg Law, namely, the computer-assisted legal research systems.
- Discussion of GovInfo, which provides free public access to official and authenticated publications from all three branches of the federal government.
- Discussion of new tools used for cite-checking, including EVA and Bestlaw.
- References to helpful YouTube videos for tips on updating (Shepardizing and KeyCiting), researching, and preparing memos and briefs.

Preface xxxiii

• Information on ABA opinions relating to obligations of legal professionals who engage in blogging and their obligations in the event of a data breach that affects client information.

- Enhanced discussion of computer-assisted legal research in Chapter 11, including discussion of the features of Westlaw Edge, Westlaw's newest research platform.
- Extensive discussion of new artificial intelligence features that boost legal research, including the following:
 - Visualization tools such as Lexis's Ravel View and Bloomberg Law's Citation Map
 - Lexis's Lex Machina (providing analytical data on judges, attorneys, and law firms)
 - Lexis Advance Context (identifying the specific language a judge has relied on so writers can craft targeted arguments for that judge)
 - Lexis Advance's and Westlaw Edge's answer cards (providing clear and concise answers to commonly asked questions)
 - EVA (helping researchers find and summarize cases)
 - KeyCite Overruling Risk flag (indicating when a case has been implicitly overruled)
 - Typeahead technology (predicting suggestions as researchers begin typing)
 - Litigation analytics offered by Lexis Advance, Westlaw Edge, and Bloomberg Law
- A new section in Chapter 12 on three new websites that provide free public access to law:
 - Harvard's Caselaw Access Project (providing free online access to 6.5 million published cases)
 - CourtListener (allowing searchability of cases as well as a citator service)
 - RECAP Project (providing free access to cases filed in the federal courts)
- Practical writing tips using notetaking tools such as OneNote and Keep and using tech tools such as Grammarly (to locate spelling, grammar, and punctuation errors) and Hemingway Editor (to locate passive voice and improve difficult-to-read passages).
- A new section in Chapter 16 on preparing an email letter (and an assignment requiring you to prepare an email letter to a client).
- A new section in Chapter 17 on preparing informal or email memoranda (and an assignment requiring you to prepare such an email memo).
- All new Research Questions and Internet Legal Research Assignments have been included.

Additionally, several new practice tips are included, such as a practice tip in Chapter 5 providing a checklist on using digests, a practice tip in Chapter 8 on the new "cleaned up" parenthetical used in citations, and a practice tip in Chapter 14 on new writing topics, such as using the

xxxiv Preface

tech tools Grammarly and Hemingway Editor to eliminate mistakes and improve your writing.

New charts are included, including those on presenting parallel citations, how to locate legislative history documents, and how to find and update C.F.R. regulations.

Additionally, references to helpful websites and blog sites have been updated, and numerous new sample documents are included. Chapter 13 (which provides an overview of the legal research process) includes a full range of open-ended research questions, requiring readers to use and apply all skills learned in previous chapters to obtain answers to these research questions.

The vast number of legal authorities available both in a conventional law library and through digital law libraries means that effective legal researchers are flexible. Sometimes the materials you need are not on the shelves, and you will need to switch direction. Sometimes new methods of locating materials emerge. In any event, you will find legal research an interesting hunt for the authorities you need, whether in conventional print sources, on Lexis Advance or Westlaw (the computer-assisted legal research systems), or on the Internet.

Although every effort has been made to refer to useful websites, those sites can change both their content and addresses without notice. References to websites are not endorsements of those sites.

Textbook Resources

Instructor resources to accompany the text, including a comprehensive Instructor's Manual, Test Bank, and PowerPoint slides, are available on the Companion Website for this book.

Deborah E. Bouchoux, Esq.

Winter 2019

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my deep appreciation to the many individuals who contributed greatly to the development of this text and its ninth edition. First, I would like to express my gratitude to Susan M. Sullivan, the former Director of the University of San Diego Paralegal Program, who provided me with my first opportunity to teach and who suggested I write a legal research and writing text. She has been a good friend and colleague.

Thank you to Alex Butler for his assistance in obtaining photostats for the text and to Gayle P. Gregg of Kaufman & Canoles and Pamela Lipscomb, Director of Library & Research Services of Arent Fox LLP for providing numerous sample pages and forms.

Many thanks also to the various reviewers who evaluated the manuscript on behalf of the publisher. Throughout the more than 20 years I have taught I have also received continuing evaluation from my students, who have offered their comments and insight regarding methods of teaching, productive assignments, and effective writing strategies.

Finally, my deepest appreciation to the following individuals at Wolters Kluwer and Aspen Publishers: Joe Terry, Publisher; David Herzig, Associate Publisher; and Jordan Jepsen, Managing Editor, all of whom offered encouragement and support throughout the development of this text. Their thoughtful comments and suggestions were welcomed and greatly contributed to this ninth edition. Thanks also to Betsy Kenny, Developmental Editor at The Froebe Group, and Tom Daughhetee's editorial team, also at The Froebe Group, for their excellent copyediting and proofreading skills.

I would like to acknowledge the following publishers who permitted me to reproduce copyrighted material for this text.

Chapter 2: The Federal and State Court Systems

Most of the statistical information in this chapter was obtained from www.uscourts.gov and www.supremecourt.gov.

Chapter 3: Statutory Law

Figure 3-4: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 3-5: Reprinted with the permission of LexisNexis.

Figure 3-6: Cover of Cumulative Supplement, reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 3-7: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 3-9: U.S.C.A. General Index. Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 3-10: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from U.S.C.A. Popular Name Table.

Figure 3-11: Va. Code Ann. § 18.2-29. Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Chapter 4: Case Law and Judicial Opinions

Figure 4-1: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 4-2: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 4-6: Reprinted with permission of LexisNexis.

Chapter 5: Locating Cases Through Digests, Annotated Law Reports, and Words and Phrases

Figure 5-2: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 5-3: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from Descriptive Word Index to *Atlantic Digest*, *2d*.

Figure 5-4: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from 20A *Atlantic Digest 2d*, page 12.

Figure 5-5: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from 20A *Atlantic Digest 2d*, Table of Cases, page 61.

Figure 5-6: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from 20A *Atlantic Digest 2d*, page 489.

Figures 5-7, 5-8, and 5-9: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from *American Law Reports*.

Figure 5-10: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from *Words and Phrases*.

Chapter 6: Encyclopedias, Periodicals, Treatises, and Restatements

Figures 6-1, 6-2, 6-3, and 6-4: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Figure 6-6: Reprinted with permission of the publisher, California Western Law Review, Vol. 54, Number 1, Fall 2017, copyright © 2017.

Figure 6-7: *Index to Legal Periodicals & Books.* Used with permission of EBSCO Information Services.

Figure 6-8: Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters from *McCarthy on Trademarks and Unfair Competition*.

Figure 6-10: Restatement of the Law, Second, Contracts, Copyright © 1981 by the American Law Institute. Reproduced with permission. All rights reserved.

Chapter 7: Miscellaneous Secondary Authorities

Figure 7-1: Reprinted with permission of Wolters Kluwer from *The Wolters Kluwer Bouvier Law Dictionary*.

Chapter 9: Updating and Validating Your Research

Figures 9-1 and 9-2: Reprinted with permission of LexisNexis from Lexis Advance.

Figures 9-3 and 9-4: Reprinted with the permission of Thomson Reuters from Westlaw. $\,$

Chapter 11: The Digital Library: Lexis Advance, Westlaw, and Other Nonprint Research Sources

Figures 11-1, 11-2, 11-3, 11-4, and 11-5: Lexis Advance screens. Reprinted with the permission of LexisNexis.

Figures 11-6, 11-7, 11-8, and 11-9: Westlaw screens. Reprinted with permission of Thomson Reuters.

Chapter 12: E-Research: Legal Research Using the Internet

Figure 12-2: Reprinted with permission of Justia Inc.

Figure 12-3: CourtListener screen. Reprinted with permission of CourtListener, sponsored by Free Law Project.

Appendix A

Figure A-1 in Appendix A: Reprinted with permission of Lexis from *Shepard's Pacific Reporter Citations*.

Public Domain Materials

No copyright is claimed in the material shown in the following figures: 2-2, 3-2, 7-2, 7-5, 10-1, 10-3, 10-4, 10-5, 10-6, 10-7, 10-8, 12-1, 15-1, Appendix C, Appendix D, Appendix E.

			_

Legal Research and Writing for Paralegals

			_

\mathbf{S}	ec	eti	i o	n
٦				

Legal Research

Primary Authorities

			_

Chapter

1

Finding the Law

We are under a Constitution, but the Constitution is what the judges say it is, and the judiciary is the safeguard of our liberty and of our property under the Constitution.

Charles Evans Hughes (1907)

- A. The Paralegal's Role in Legal Research and Writing
- **B.** Law Libraries
- C. Sources of Law in the United States
- D. Legal Systems of Other Countries
- E. Legal System of the United States
- F. Law Book Publishing
- G. Nonprint Research Media
- H. Change in Our Legal System
- I. Identifying the Holding in a Case
- J. How the Legal Research Process Works: A Research Scenario
- **K.** Case Citation Form

Chapter Overview

In this chapter we will discuss the role of paralegals in legal research and writing, the ethical duty to perform research competently, types of law libraries and their uses, and the sources of law in the United States. We will also examine the classification of law books as either primary or secondary sources. Finally, there is a brief introduction to the major law book publishers, who will be compared in greater detail in later chapters.

A. The Paralegal's Role in Legal Research and Writing

1. Legal Research and Writing as Core Competencies

Paralegals are expected to perform the task of legal research competently and cost effectively. In fact, the American Association for Paralegal

Education ("AAfPE"), a national organization that serves the needs of paralegal educators and institutions offering paralegal education programs, identifies legal research as one of the "core competencies" that a successful paralegal must possess.

Performing legal research today is both easier and more difficult than it was just a generation ago. It is easier because many materials are available through electronic sources and on the Internet, making it quick and easy to find statutes, cases, and other legal authorities. It is more difficult because these new materials make so many sources accessible that tracking down the right authority can seem like finding a needle in a haystack.

Today's paralegals are expected to know how to use conventional print sources, computer-assisted research services such as Lexis Advance and Westlaw, and the Internet to find the best answer to a research problem as quickly and effectively as possible.

Once you have conducted legal research, you will need to communicate the results of that research. In fact, the cornerstone of the legal profession is communication — communication with a colleague, client, adverse party, or judge. In most cases the communication will be in written form. Even in those instances in which you communicate orally, you will often follow up with a written letter or memo to a file. Effective legal writing is not only a task expected of paralegals but also one of the core competencies identified by AAfPE for success in the paralegal profession.

2. Ethical Duty to Research Accurately

Perhaps the most fundamental aspect of the attorney-client relationship is the client's absolute trust and confidence in the competence of the attorney. This duty of competence is imposed on paralegals as well who are required to exercise the ordinary skill and knowledge that would be expected of similar paralegals in similar circumstances. In fact, Guideline 1 of the American Bar Association's Model Guidelines for the Utilization of Paralegal Services specifically requires that attorneys take reasonable measures to ensure that a paralegal's conduct is consistent with the attorney's obligations, meaning that obligations imposed on attorneys are likewise imposed on paralegals. Thus, attorneys are responsible for ensuring that their paralegals are competent to perform assigned work, including legal research and writing.

Although it is important to "know" the law, particularly in a field in which you may intend to specialize, it is even more important to be able to "find" the law. In this sense, proficiency in legal research is the foundation for a successful career as a paralegal. Your employer will not be as interested in your final grade in any specific class as much as your ability to find accurate answers to questions relating to topics even though you may not have been exposed to those topics in school. If you cannot perform legal research tasks accurately and efficiently, you will not be a successful paralegal despite excellent grades in your coursework.

In fact, the duty to perform accurate legal research has been addressed in a number of cases, including *People v. Ledesma*, 729 P.2d 839, 871 (Cal. 1987), in which the court noted that an attorney's first duty is to investigate the facts of a client's case and to research the law applicable to those facts. In sum, the ethical duty to conduct adequate research required of attorneys is shared by paralegals as well.

Moreover, the failure to research adequately may lead to liability for legal malpractice. In one of the earliest cases on this subject matter, Smith v. Lewis, 530 P.2d 589 (Cal. 1975), overruled on other grounds, 544 P.2d 561 (Cal. 1976), the California Supreme Court affirmed a lower court decision awarding \$100,000 to be paid to a former client by an attorney who had failed to conduct adequate legal research. The court held that the attorney was obligated to undertake reasonable research and stated, "[e]ven as to doubtful matters, an attorney is expected to perform sufficient research to enable him to make an informed and intelligent judgment on behalf of his client." 530 P.2d at 596. In sum, you will be expected to perform competent legal research not only because your employer will insist on it but also because ethical standards demand it. Finally, as further evidence of the importance of legal research, a number of law librarians and other experts have advocated that bar examinations include a legal research component. Now that we have established the role of paralegals in legal research and writing and the ethical duty shared by paralegals with attorneys to conduct competent legal research, we can address two critical questions: where legal research is performed and what sources are used.

B. Law Libraries

1. Types of Law Libraries

As noted in the introduction to this text, legal research is a "hands-on" skill, requiring you to know how to use a law library. Your first task, therefore, is to locate a law library that you may use. There are thousands of law libraries in the United States. Following is a list of the most common types of law libraries with a brief description of each:

Law School Libraries All ABA-accredited law schools have their own law libraries, most of which will have tens of thousands of volumes in print and nonprint forms such as Lexis Advance, Westlaw, e-books, microforms, and online. If you are attending a paralegal program that is affiliated with a law school, you will likely have access to the law library at the law school. Even if you do not attend a paralegal program affiliated with a law school, you may have access to a law school library if it has been designated as a Federal Depository Library, or a partial or selective depository, meaning that certain publications of the U.S. government,

generally statutes, regulations, and court decisions, will be sent to the library for review and access by the general public. In many cases, local public libraries or university libraries are designated as federal depositories. You can easily determine whether a library is a Federal Depository Library by calling the reference librarian at the library and inquiring. The locations of the approximately 1,150 depository libraries can be found at the Government Publishing Office's website: www.gpo.gov or at www.fdlp.gov.

Paralegal School Libraries Some paralegal programs maintain their own law libraries, although these are typically much smaller and contain far fewer volumes than law school libraries. Generally, only students who attend these programs have access to these law libraries.

Local Law Libraries Often a county or city will maintain a law library, and these are usually open to members of the general public. These law libraries vary in size, with the largest law libraries being found in the largest counties. Often they are located near a courthouse. The American Association of Law Libraries provides a list of state, county, and court law libraries at the following website: www.aallnet.org/gllsis/resources-publications/member-libraries.

Government or Agency Law Libraries Various governmental agencies, such as the Department of Justice, maintain their own law libraries. These law libraries typically serve only agency employees, and members of the general public will have no access. The Library of Congress, the world's largest library, located in Washington, D.C., was established by the U.S. Congress in 1800 primarily to provide reference and research assistance to members of Congress. It has an excellent law library, which is open to any member of the general public.

Courthouse Law Libraries Many courts, both federal and state, maintain their own law libraries. Court law libraries are often found in the courthouse for the county seat. Some law libraries are open to the public while others restrict access to courthouse personnel, attorneys, and their paralegals.

Bar Association and Private Group Law Libraries Often bar associations or private groups, such as insurance companies or real estate boards, will maintain law libraries. These are usually open only to members of the association or group.

Law Firm Libraries Almost every law firm will maintain a law library. These law libraries are available for use only by members or employees of the firm.

You should consult a directory or use a general Internet search engine, such as Google, and contact law schools, courthouses, and county offices in your area to determine whether members of the general public have access to those law libraries and to obtain the hours for each.

Additionally, many public and college or university libraries are increasing their collections of law books. Although these libraries typically offer only the major sets of books, such as the cases of the U.S. Supreme Court, federal statutes, and statutes from the state in which they are located, these public or college libraries may afford a quick answer to some legal research questions.

Finally, law libraries now exist in computer databases such as those offered by Lexis Advance or Westlaw and in cyberspace with vast collections of legal materials available for free "24/7." These virtual law libraries afford quick and easy access to a significant number of legal resources. One of the best known and most reliable is GovInfo (www.govinfo.gov), which replaced the Federal Digital System, which provides free online access to publications from all three branches of the federal government, including access to federal statutes and regulations and selected federal court cases. Conducting legal research using Lexis Advance and Westlaw and similar services is discussed in Chapter 11, and conducting legal research through the Internet is discussed in Chapter 12.

2. Arrangement of Law Libraries

There is no one standard arrangement for law libraries. Each law library is arranged according to the needs of its patrons or by decision of the law librarian. The best introduction to a law library is a tour given by a staff member, and you should inquire whether orientation tours of the law library are given. If you cannot arrange for a tour, obtain a copy of the library handbook or guide that will describe the services offered, set forth the library's rules and regulations, and provide a floor plan of the law library. Spend an hour wandering around the law library and familiarizing yourself with its arrangement, organization, and collections. You will notice that there may be duplicate volumes of some books or even duplicate sets of books. In general, books that are widely used will have duplicates to ensure ease of use and accessibility. In many cases you can judge legal books by their titles, which usually describe their contents. The law library's website may offer a "virtual" tour.

Nearly all law libraries use an electronic or online catalog or OPAC (online public access catalog) to help you locate materials.

Most of the online catalogs are very easy to use, and you should not be intimidated. The law library staff is usually quite willing to provide instruction, and training sessions can be completed in only a few minutes. Typically, you will type in or "enter" the title, author, or subject matter you desire in the search box displayed on the screen, and you will then be provided with the "call number." The shelves or "stacks" in the law library are clearly marked, and locating a book is merely a matter of matching

up the call number provided by the online catalog with the appropriate stack label.

Most law school and large law firm law libraries use the Library of Congress classification system to arrange their books. The Library of Congress classification system arranges books on the shelves in subject order. Materials are organized according to twenty-one branches of knowledge. The category "law" is Class K. Each book is marked with a three-line classification number, consisting of an alphanumeric combination, which includes letters, a whole number, and a decimal. For example, a book may be classified as "KFC80.W5." The designation "KF" is the Library of Congress identifier for American legal publications, "C" represents "California," and "80.W5" refers to the book's location in the stacks.

An unusual feature of law libraries is that, in general, they are not circulating libraries. That is, unlike other libraries that circulate their volumes by allowing one to check out books, law libraries seldom allow patrons to check out books. You can imagine your frustration if you were unable to read a case because someone had already checked out the volume containing the case.

Practice Tip: The Law Library

Familiarize yourself with your law library by investing half an hour to wander through the stacks and gain a sense of how the library is arranged. Experiencing the way the stacks are organized will imprint itself on your memory. This initial investment will save time for you later when you need to recall, for example, where the books relating to corporate law or litigation are located.

3. Law Library Staff

Most of the larger law libraries are serviced by full-time law librarians who not only are lawyers who have been awarded a Juris Doctor degree but also possess a Master's Degree in Library Science. Most library staff members are extremely helpful and responsive to questions; however, you should diligently try to locate a book or answer before you approach library staff for help. In law school libraries, the individuals who sit at the front desk are often law students who may not be thoroughly knowledgeable about the arrangement of the library or its collections. Therefore, if you have a question, be sure to address it to one of the professional law librarians (in this regard, the reference librarians are particularly helpful) rather than a student who may be more interested in studying at the front desk than helping you locate a book. Many reference librarians are available for research consultations by appointment. Some law library websites offer live chat assistance. Although law

librarians will provide useful research tips and suggestions, they will not provide legal advice.

4. Law Library Courtesy

You should assume that everyone who uses the law library is as busy as you, and therefore you should observe standard library etiquette by reshelving properly every book you use (unless the law library you use prohibits reshelving or has a separate preshelving area for books that are to be reshelved). Nothing is more frustrating than taking time out of a busy schedule to travel to a law library and search for the appropriate sources only to realize that a needed volume is missing. If you take books to a study carrel to read or to the photocopier to reproduce a page, you must reshelve them when you are finished. This is particularly true in school situations in which your fellow classmates will in all likelihood have the same assignments as you and will thus need to use the same books.

Do not deface the books by turning pages down or marking an answer. Finally, do not resort to unfair conduct by hiding or intentionally misplacing books. There is no excuse for such overzealous tactics that not only impede learning but also reflect poorly on one who is purporting to be a member of a profession devoted to the law.

Ethics Alert: Researching Economically

Because legal researchers have so many sources from which to choose when conducting a research project, it is critical to consider which sources best serve the client's interests. Rather than rushing to begin a project the minute it is assigned, spend some time thinking things through. Should you begin with the conventional print sources? Lexis Advance or Westlaw? The Internet? Your ethical duty to research accurately includes the duty to research economically as well.

5. Other Library Services

Most law libraries offer a variety of other services to ensure students can conduct productive research. You may be able to reserve a carrel so you can store books and materials there while you work on a long-term project. Similarly, you may be able to reserve a group study room so you can meet with other students. Some law library websites offer live chat assistance. Law librarians typically possess degrees in law and library science and may assist you in borrowing materials from other libraries. Many law libraries also offer classes and tutorials to help students conduct research more efficiently and can arrange interlibrary loans so you can borrow materials from other institutions.

Practice Tip: Legal Abbreviations

In the beginning of your legal career, you may become confused by the numerous abbreviations used for legal books, case reports, and journals. To determine the meaning of abbreviations such as "Ala." (for Alabama Reports) or "C.J.S." (for Corpus Juris Secundum), check Appendix A in *Black's Law Dictionary* (10th ed. 2014), which provides an extensive list of abbreviations commonly used in law. Additionally, be patient. Within just a few weeks you will likely learn about 90 percent of all of the abbreviations you are likely to encounter. See Chapter 4 for a list of some common legal abbreviations.

C. Sources of Law in the United States

1. Cases and Our Common Law Tradition

If your task is to be able to find the law, one may well ask, "What is the 'law' we are talking about?" There are numerous definitions of the word "law." On an academic or philosophical level, law is a system of rules that governs society so as to prevent chaos. On a practical level, on the other hand, as indicated by the quotation at the beginning of this chapter, Governor of New York, and later U.S. Supreme Court Chief Justice, Charles Evans Hughes suggested that the law "is what the judges say it is." This second view may give you cause for concern. If the law is what a judge says, what if the judge rules against you because of your race, or sex, or religion? What if the judge is not familiar with an area of the law? The American legal system has certain safeguards built into it to protect litigants from such scenarios.

The American legal system is part of what is referred to as the "common law" tradition. "Common law" is defined in part by *Black's Law Dictionary* (10th ed. 2014) as that body of law that derived from judicial decisions rather than from statutes or constitutions. Common law is thus often referred to as "judge-made law."

This common law system began in England several hundred years ago. Since at least 1300 A.D., people who may have been training to be lawyers began "taking notes" on what occurred during trials. When judges were called upon to decide cases, they then began referring to these written reports of earlier cases and following the prior cases in similar situations. The English referred to this system as the "common law" because it was applied equally all throughout England and replaced a less uniform system of law. This system of following similar previous cases was considered the most equitable way of resolving disputes: People who are involved in like situations should be treated in the same manner.

This concept of following previous cases, or precedents, is called *stare decisis*, which is a Latin phrase meaning "to stand by things decided." In its broadest sense, the doctrine of stare decisis means that once courts have announced a principle of law, they will follow it in future cases that are substantially similar. It is this doctrine of stare decisis that serves to protect litigants from judges who may not be familiar with an area of the law. If the judge is required to follow precedent, he or she cannot rule against you based on your race, sex, or religion. Similarly, these precedents will guide a judge who is unacquainted with a certain area of the law. In this way, stare decisis advances fairness and consistency in our legal system.

Moreover, stare decisis promotes stability in our judicial system. It would not only be chaotic but manifestly unfair if judges treated each case that came before them as being severed from our great body of legal tradition and then rendered different and inconsistent rulings on a daily basis. You can imagine the frustration of a client who seeks advice of counsel on the division of property in a dissolution of a marriage only to be informed that the division depends on which judge hears the case: that Judge Jones divides property in a marital dissolution on a 50/50 basis; Judge Smith divides the property on a 40/60 basis; and Judge Anderson divides the property differently each day depending upon his mood. The client's rights would be totally dependent upon an arbitrary assignment to a judge. Such a result is not only unjust but also unpredictable. Thus, stare decisis not only encourages stability in our legal system but also aids those in the legal profession in advising clients as to the likely disposition of their cases.

Under this system or doctrine of precedent following, "the law" was thus found in the written decisions of the judges, and these decisions served as precedents that were followed in later cases involving substantially similar issues. Thus, the first source of law in the United States is judge-made case law.

2. Constitutions

The second source of law in the United States is constitutions. A constitution sets forth the fundamental law for a nation or a state. It is the document that sets forth the principles and basic laws that govern a country, state, or organization. We have a U.S. Constitution, our supreme law of the land, and each state has its own constitution.

3. Statutes

The third source of law in the United States is statutes. A statute, or law, is defined by *Black's Law Dictionary* (10th ed. 2014) as "a law passed by a legislative body." In the United States, legislatures did not become particularly active in enacting statutes until the early to mid-nineteenth century, when the U.S. economy began changing from a very rural base to

a more urban base. This major change in American society was coupled with a tremendous population growth, due largely to immigration, and it became clear that rather than having a system that decided disputes on a case-by-case basis, which was slow and cumbersome at best, enacting broader laws that would set forth rules to govern behavior of the public at large would best serve the needs of a growing society. For example, when people live miles apart from one another and interact on a sporadic basis, few disputes will arise. On the other hand, when people are crowded into apartment buildings and work in densely populated urban areas, the number of problems greatly increases, and there is a concomitant need for general regulation by law or statute.

4. Administrative Regulations

A fourth source of law in the United States is found in the vast number of administrative rules and regulations promulgated by federal agencies such as the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC"), the Food and Drug Administration ("FDA"), the Occupational Safety and Health Administration ("OSHA"), and numerous other agencies. Agencies exist in the individual states as well, and these also issue rules and regulations.

The agencies play a unique role in our legal system because they function quasi-legislatively and quasi-judicially. You may recall from basic history and civics classes that our government is divided into three branches: the legislative branch, which makes laws; the judicial branch, which interprets laws; and the executive branch, which enforces laws. Each division is to exercise its own powers, and, by a system known as "checks and balances," each functions separately from the others and may limit the powers of the others.

The agencies, on the other hand, perform two functions: They act as a legislature by promulgating rules and regulations that bind us; and they act as a judiciary by hearing disputes and rendering decisions.

Although you may not have given a great deal of thought to the effect of the agencies in your daily life, their influence is significant and far-reaching. For example, the podcasts you listen to and the television you watch are regulated by the FCC; the cosmetics you use and the food or aspirin you ingest are regulated by the FDA; and the safety of your workplace is regulated by OSHA.

5. The Executive Branch

Although the primary function of the federal executive branch is to enforce the law, it does serve as a source of law in three ways. First, treaties are entered into by the executive branch with the advice and consent of the U.S. Senate. These agreements between two or more nations do affect your daily life and serve as a source of law because they may relate to trade and import matters, economic cooperation, or even international boundaries and fishing rights. Second, the President, our chief executive,

can issue executive orders to regulate and direct federal agencies and officials. State governors may also issue executive orders. Third, the executive branch exerts influence on the law through policies on enforcing laws.

For example, if various federal laws relating to possession of small amounts of drugs are rarely enforced, the effect is as if the law does not exist despite the fact that a statute clearly prohibits such acts. Nevertheless, although such an approach by the executive branch influences the law as well as societal behavior, such influence on the law is indirect and remote. In the event the government then prosecutes an individual for violation of such a previously unenforced law, the individual usually cannot raise the previous laxity as a defense. In a related example, in 1980, when the Selective Service System was reinstated to require U.S. males born in 1960 or later to register with the Service, several conscientious objectors refused to register. The federal government immediately prosecuted some of these individuals, who then asserted as a defense that they had been singled out for prosecution because they had been vigorous opponents of this draft registration. This defense, commonly known as "selective enforcement," is rarely successful and was not successful in the draft registration cases. To use a simple analogy, if you are cited for speeding, you cannot successfully assert that either all people who speed should be likewise cited or that none should. You would accept that you had simply been unluckier than other speeders. On the other hand, if only women are cited or only Hispanics are cited, such would appear to be the result of discrimination based on sex or ethnic origin, and a defense of selective enforcement alleging such bias might well be successful.

D. Legal Systems of Other Countries

Although every country has its own system of law, most systems are classified as being either part of the common law tradition, described above, or part of the civil law tradition. Civil law systems developed from Roman law. The Eastern Roman emperor Justinian I commissioned a comprehensive code of laws known as *Corpus Juris Civilis*, meaning "Body of Civil Law," to set forth all of the law of the Roman Empire. As a result, countries whose systems of law follow the Roman scheme of law with thoroughly comprehensive codes are said to be part of the civil law tradition. Even today many countries' codes of civil law are derived from the original Roman codes.

In general, civil law countries (which are a majority of nations) place much heavier reliance on their collections of statutes than on their much smaller collections of cases. These statutes are designed to address every conceivable legal issue that might arise, and it is these statutes that provide the ultimate answers to legal questions. Cases considered by judges rarely form the sole basis for any decision in civil law countries. Austria, China, France, Germany, Greece, Italy, Japan, Mexico, the Russian Federation, South Korea, Spain, and most of the countries of Latin and South America are considered civil law countries. Islamic law

is followed by several countries in the Middle East. Some countries follow mixed systems.

In general, English-speaking countries or those that are prior British Commonwealth colonies are part of the common law system, which is greatly dependent on cases used as precedents, which in turn are followed in future cases that are substantially similar. Non-English-speaking countries are usually part of the civil law system, which is greatly dependent on codes or statutes intended to apply to every legal question or dispute. Because of the thoroughness of the Roman codes, statutes came to be known as the "written" law while the common law, relying as it does on judge-made case law, is often referred to as the "unwritten" law.

It is interesting to note that every state in the United States, except Louisiana, and every Canadian province, except Quebec, is part of the common law tradition. Because Quebec and Louisiana were settled by the French, their legal systems are largely patterned after the law of France, a civil law country. In fact, the Civil Code of Louisiana is heavily influenced by the Code Napoleon, the French legal code enacted in 1804. In practice, however, even in many countries with systems based on civil law, case law still plays a significant role, and there is typically judicial review of legislative acts. Table T.2 of *The Bluebook* identifies more than 40 foreign countries as either common law or civil law countries.

E. Legal System of the United States

The nature of our federalist system of government seeks to apportion power between our central or federal government and the 50 separate states and the District of Columbia. The framers of the country feared that an overly strong federal government with concentrated power would ultimately engulf the separate states. Therefore, the Tenth Amendment to the Constitution was adopted. This amendment reserves to the individual states any powers not expressly granted or delegated to the federal government.

As a result, although the United States adheres to a uniform common law tradition, there is no one single legal system in this country. We have federal laws enacted by the U.S. Congress and federal cases decided by our federal courts, including the U.S. Supreme Court. Moreover, unless an area of the law has been preempted by the U.S. Constitution or the federal government, each state and the District of Columbia are free to enact laws as well as decide cases dealing with state or local concerns. Even within each state are smaller political subdivisions such as cities and counties, which enact local ordinances and regulations.

Thus, there is a tremendous body of legal literature on the shelves of law libraries: federal cases and federal statutes; Connecticut cases and Connecticut statutes; Florida cases and Florida statutes; Utah cases and Utah statutes; and so forth. Additionally, both the federal government and state governments promulgate administrative regulations, attorneys general issue opinions regarding legal problems, and experts publish